# Houston, David Franklin ("Frank") [1] Houston, David Franklin ("Frank")

by E. Dale Odom, 1988

17 Feb. 1886-2 Sept. 1940



Bain News Service, publisher. "David F. Houston". Photograph. [between ca. 1910 and ca. 1915]. LC-B2- 2502-6. Prints and

Photographs Division, Library of Congress. [2] David Franklin ("Frank") Houston, educator, author, U.S. cabinet official, and business executive, was born in Monroe, <u>Union County</u> [3], the youngest child of William Henry and Cornelia Anne Stevens Houston. His father farmed in North Carolina, then moved to Darlington, S.C., in 1872, where he became a horse and mule dealer, and for a time the operator of a general store where young Houston was employed. Although his father barely made the family a living, Frank early demonstrated his energy, ability, and ambition by graduating from the College of South Carolina in 1887. After a year of graduate study and three years as superintendent of public schools in Spartanburg, S.C., he studied political science and economics at Harvard under President Charles W. Eliot, receiving the M.A. degree in 1892.

With that background and the strong support of his famous mentor, Houston rose rapidly in the academic world. While teaching political science at the University of Texas, he married Helen Beall, of Austin, in 1885; published the scholarly <u>A Critical Study of Nullification in South Carolina [4]</u> (1896); and served as dean of the faculty for three years. In Austin he also acquired as friends a number of powerful people, including Colonel Edward M. House, who later was chiefly responsible for Houston's appointment as a federal administrator.

In 1902 Houston began a distinguished career in college administration when he was chosen president of Texas A&M College. Three years later he returned to Austin as president of the University of Texas, and in 1908 he became chancellor at Washington University in St. Louis. Within a few years he had gained a national reputation for effective administrative leadership.

Colonel House brought Chancellor Houston to the attention of Woodrow Wilson, who named him secretary of agriculture in 1913. An economic conservative, Houston at first opposed increased federal intervention to aid agriculture such as supporting cotton prices or providing agricultural credits. But he later acquiesced in such measures and even supported federal aid to agricultural education, the building of hard-surfaced roads, and federal licensing of agricultural warehouses. Houston proved to be a model administrator, reorganizing the administrative structure of his department and staying out of matters that did not concern him. His most important legacy as agricultural secretary, however, was to change the department's emphasis from trying to improve production, to improving marketing, prices, and distribution. He led the effort to establish a cooperative Extension Service, an Office of Markets, and an Office of Information, while recruiting many of the country's best-known agricultural economists to work for the Department of Agriculture. Although he apparently did not often attempt to influence policy in other areas, his memoirs, *Eight Years with Wilson's Cabinet, 1913 to 1920* [5] (2 vols., 1926), remain a good source for intimate discussions of Wilson's administration.

1

From February 1920 to March 1921, Houston served as secretary of the Treasury. As an ex officio member, he was also elected chairman of the Federal Reserve Board. His integrity and economic conservatism led him to adopt stringent policies to halt the inflationary economic boom under way. Although his monetary policies probably had little to do with the depression and the collapse of farm prices that followed in 1920, Houston received much of the blame.

A man who never sought publicity, Houston spent the last two decades of his life in relative obscurity. He shunned a political career, even though mentioned as a possible Democratic candidate for the presidency in 1924. However, he remained extremely active in business and education. From 1921 to 1927 he was associated with AT&T as president of Bell Telephone Securities Company and as financial vice-president of American Telephone & Telegraph Company, and from 1927 to 1940 he was president of Mutual Life Insurance Company of New York. He also served as a member of the Board of Overseers of Harvard and as a trustee of Columbia University.

Houston and his wife had five children: Duval Beall, David Franklin, Elizabeth, Helen Beall, and Lawrence Reid. He was buried in Cold Spring Harbor (N.Y.) Memorial Cemetery.

## References:

DAB, vol. 22.

David F. Houston Papers (Harvard University Library, Cambridge, Mass.).

New York Times, 3 Sept. 1940.

John W. Payne, Jr., "David F. Houston: A Biography" (Ph.D. diss., University of Texas, 1953).

Who's Who in America (1913-40).

### **Additional Resources:**

Lewis L. Gould. "Houston, David Franklin." American National Biography Online. Feb. 2000. American Council of Learned Societies. Published by Oxford University Press. <a href="http://www.anb.org/articles/06/06-00292.html">http://www.anb.org/articles/06/06-00292.html</a> [6] (accessed May 5, 2014).

John W. Payne, Jr., "HOUSTON, DAVID FRANKLIN," *Handbook of Texas Online*. Texas State Historical Association. <a href="http://www.tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/fho70">http://www.tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/fho70</a> [7] (accessed May 5, 2014).

David Franklin Houston Papers, 1891-1930 (MS Am 1510). Houghton Library, Harvard University. <a href="http://oasis.lib.harvard.edu/oasis/deliver/~hou00937">http://oasis.lib.harvard.edu/oasis/deliver/~hou00937</a> (accessed May 5, 2014).

## **Image Credits:**

Bain News Service, publisher. "David F. Houston". Photograph. [between ca. 1910 and ca. 1915]. LC-B2- 2502-6. Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress. <a href="http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/ggb2005011480/">http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/ggb2005011480/</a> (accessed May 5, 2014).

## Subjects:

Biographies [9]

Educators [10]

Public officials [11]

Writers, journalists, and editors [12]

Authors:

Odom, E. Dale [13]

Origin - location:

Union County [14]

Monroe [15]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[16]

1 January 1988 | Odom, E. Dale

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/houston-david-franklin

### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/houston-david-franklin [2] http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/ggb2005011480/ [3] https://ncpedia.org/geography/union [4] https://archive.org/details/criticalstudyofn02houst [5] http://catalog.hathitrust.org/Record/000575497 [6] http://www.anb.org/articles/06/06-00292.html [7] http://www.tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/fho70 [8] http://oasis.lib.harvard.edu/oasis/deliver/~hou00937 [9] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [10] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [11] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [12] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/writer [13] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/odom-e-dale [14] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/u [15] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/monroe [16] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no